**RFP #** **WRESA-08-2023-2024-09**

# REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR ARPA High Quality Student Texts

## BID SUMMARY

**Commodity/Service Being Requested:**  High Quality Student Texts

**Type of Solicitation:** Request for Proposals (RFP) – Wayne RESA, in partnership with the Michigan Association of Counties (MAC) CoPro+ Program, is competitively bidding and awarding a Master Agreement to a contractor or contractors for increasing access to high quality, high interest, culturally relevant student texts across disciplines to increase literacy outcomes.

**Type of Resulting Contract:** Statewide Cooperative Contract – As a result of this RFP, Wayne RESA will work with the Michigan Association of Counties CoPro+ program to market and extend the resulting contract to other public municipalities, non-profit organizations and schools statewide in having access to contract(s) for high quality texts. This contract will enable public municipalities, non-profit organizations, and schools to “piggyback” and purchase commodity/service on an “as needed” basis from the supplier(s). Proposers shall identify any limitations on commodities and/or service areas within their proposal.

**Resulting Contract Term**: Three with two (2) one-year renewal options. The base term for this Contract is for three (3) years. At the end of the initial term, this Agreement will be evaluated. If the parties agree that it is a mutually beneficial relationship, the Agreement may be extended through a signed Amendment by both parties for up to two (2) additional one (1) years, which may be exercised individually or together.

| **RFP TIMETABLE** | **DATE / TIME** |
| --- | --- |
| RFP Issue Date | October 2, 2023 |
| Pre-Bid Meeting\*\* | October 4, 2023, 10:00 a.m. Eastern Time |
| Submission of Question(s) from Supplier Due | October 6, 2023, by 12:00 p.m. Eastern Time |
| Answers to Supplier Questions Due | October 10, 2023, by 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time |
| **Proposals Due\*** | **October 16, 2023, by 12:00 p.m. Eastern Time** |
| Contract Start | End of November, 2023 |

**\*Responses received later than the specified deadline will be disqualified.**

\*\*Pre-Bid Meeting is strongly encouraged, though it is not mandatory to attend. The Pre-Bid Meeting will be held virtually via Zoom on October 4, 2023 at 10:00 a.m. Eastern Time. Meeting link and ID are provided below:

**Zoom meeting**:

Topic: Wayne RESA Pre-Bid Meeting : ARPA High Quality Student Texts

Time: Oct. 4, 2023 10:00 AM Eastern Time (US and Canada)

Join Zoom Meeting

<https://waynecounty.zoom.us/j/84815290883?pwd=fbVjJ9MfA1qbhygKmJlEdoM2jU9oJ4.1>

Meeting ID: 848 1529 0883

Passcode: 358773

Dial

• USA 636 651 0008 US Toll

• USA 877 336 1839 US Toll-free

Conference code: 655640

Wayne RESA reserves the right to change this schedule as needed and all information provided by Wayne RESA in this RFP is offered in good faith. Individual items are subject to change at any time. Wayne RESA makes no certification that any item is without error.

The Sole Point of Contact During this Solicitation Process is:

Stacey Shaw

[purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net)

(989) 307-1307

**Contacts with Wayne RESA Personnel:** All contact with Wayne RESA regarding this RFP or any matter relating thereto must be sent to the following email: [purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net)

## Table of Contents

[SECTION 1.0 – PROPOSER RESPONSES TO SCOPE OF WORK AND PRICING 5](#_Toc146811314)

[1.1 Minimum Mandatory Requirements 5](#_Toc146811315)

[1.2 Introduction and Background 5](#_Toc146811316)

[1.3 Scope of Work 6](#_Toc146811317)

[1.4 Deliverables, Objectives, and Requirements 6](#_Toc146811318)

[1.5 Product Specifications 10](#_Toc146811326)

[1.6 Service Capabilities 11](#_Toc146811327)

[1.7 Customer Service 11](#_Toc146811328)

[1.8 Purchase Orders 11](#_Toc146811329)

[1.9 Delivery and Acceptance 12](#_Toc146811330)

[1.10 Management and Staff 12](#_Toc146811331)

[1.11 Pricing Schedule 12](#_Toc146811332)

[1.12 Price Assurance 13](#_Toc146811333)

[SECTION 2.0 – PROPOSER INFORMATION AND ACCEPTANCE 14](#_Toc146811334)

[2.1 Company Profile 16](#_Toc146811335)

[2.2 References 17](#_Toc146811336)

[2.3 Assurances and Certifications 18](#_Toc146811337)

[SECTION 3.0 – BIDDING, EVALUATION, SELECTION & AWARD PROCESS 23](#_Toc146811338)

[3.1 Wayne RESA Responsibility 23](#_Toc146811339)

[3.2 Truth and Accuracy of Representations 23](#_Toc146811340)

[3.3 Proposers Questions 23](#_Toc146811341)

[3.4 Preparation of the Proposal 23](#_Toc146811342)

[3.5 Bid Submission Deadline 24](#_Toc146811343)

[3.6 Adherence to Mandatory Requirements (Pass/Fail) 24](#_Toc146811344)

[3.7 Evaluations Process 24](#_Toc146811345)

[3.8 Evaluation Criteria 25](#_Toc146811346)

[3.9 Optional Tools to Enhance Evaluation Process 25](#_Toc146811347)

[3.10 Wayne RESA Option to Reject Proposals 25](#_Toc146811348)

[3.11 Freedom of Information Act 26](#_Toc146811349)

[3.12 Contacts with Wayne RESA Personnel 26](#_Toc146811350)

[3.13 Final Agreement Award Determination 26](#_Toc146811351)

[3.14 Cancellation of Invitations for Bids or Requests for Proposals 26](#_Toc146811352)

Attachment A – Pricing Schedule 27

Attachment B – COVID & ARPA Federal Requirements 28

**Solicitation Terms and Conditions can be found at** <https://www.resa.net/administrative-support/purchasing/request-for-proposal> as (DOC) [CoPro+ Contract Terms and Conditions](https://resanet.finalsite.com/fs/resource-manager/view/37d4c62f-a8ec-4d15-9232-98486e323064)”

## SECTION 1.0 – PROPOSER RESPONSES TO SCOPE OF WORK AND PRICING

### 1.1 Minimum Mandatory Requirements

All proposals will be reviewed for compliance with the minimum mandatory requirements. Proposals deemed non-responsive will be eliminated from further consideration.

Interested and qualified proposers that can demonstrate their ability to successfully provide the goods and services requested under this RFP are invited to submit proposal(s), provided they meet the following:

1. Proposer must have three (3) years’ experience, within the last five (5) years, providing high quality, high interest, culturally relevant student texts across multiple disciplines to school districts. Enter in Section **2.2 References**.

**Proposer will enter responses in the “Proposer Response” text boxes provided. There is no minimum requirement or limitation on the amount of words used for responses.**

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.2 Introduction and Background

The Wayne Regional Educational Service Agency (“WRESA” or “Wayne RESA”) has received funds from the United States Department of the Treasury (the “Treasury”) pursuant to the Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Fund under CFDA 21.027 (“ARPA Funds”), under Section 602 and 603 of Title VI the Social Security Act, as amended by Section 9901 of the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (“ARPA”) (Subtitle M of Title IX of Public Law 117-2); and has allocated ARPA Funds to provide funding for appropriate and qualifying expenditures as allowed under the Treasury Guidance Interim Final Rule “Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds” (86 Fed. Reg. 267878).

WRESA, established by the Michigan Legislature in 1960, is the largest of fifty-six (56) such agencies throughout the state. It is governed by a publicly elected Board of Education. WRESA provides a wide variety of services to thirty-three (33) public school districts and approximately ninety-nine (99) public school academies in Wayne County, Michigan; serving more than 261,000 students. WRESA, through various consortium arrangements, provides a variety of services to other educational agencies throughout the state of Michigan.

Electronic forms of all bid documents are available online at: [Wayne RESA Bid Documents](https://www.resa.net/administrative-support/purchasing/request-for-proposal)

If you experience any issues downloading the documents, contact Stacey Shaw at [purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net)

Selected Suppliers may be required to participate in interviews. Failure of a Supplier to participate on the date scheduled may result in the rejection of the Supplier’s proposal. In addition, Wayne RESA may decide to make site visits to the selected Suppliers’ reference sites or other sites provided by the Supplier.

Award of this proposal is contingent upon the approval of funding from Wayne RESA Board of Education.

### 1.3 Scope of Work

Wayne RESA Educational Services Department seeks to establish a vendor who can provide access to a suite of high quality nonfiction and fictional texts that can supplement current curricular resources across multiple disciplines, while also supporting social-emotional learning.

The content/text will be utilized to build knowledge, fluency and vocabulary for Tier 1 and Tier 2 instruction and will be accessible to all public schools and districts in Wayne County. The content offered must support the commitment of the districts in Wayne County to standards aligned instruction as well as cultural and historical relevance and responsiveness. The content/text will be used as a supplement to current curriculum resources in place and in alignment to the work of General Education Leadership Network of the Michigan Association of Intermediate School Administrators (“GELN MAISA”) Disciplinary Essentials.

The selected vendor will play a crucial role in enriching our students’ educational experiences and preparing them for academic success and personal growth.

### 1.4 Deliverables, Objectives, and Requirements

1. The primary objectives are as follows:
2. Access to High Quality Texts: Provide students and teachers with access to a diverse a comprehensive collection of high-quality nonfiction and fictional texts.
3. Multidisciplinary Integration: Facilitate the integration of these texts across various subject areas, such as English Language Arts, Science, Social Studies, and more, to enhance the existing curriculum.
4. Social-Emotional Learning Support (“SEL”): Select texts that promote SEL competencies, including self-awareness, self-management, social awareness, relationship skills, and responsible decision-making.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

1. The vendor must provide the following:
2. A comprehensive collection of texts that are authentic, engaging and mapped directly with core curriculum resources that are easily accessible for all learners both on and offline (i.e., WCAG compliance, support for EL students, etc.).

Please provide a high-level overview that outlines the diversity and representation of content offered. This analysis should include at minimum:

* + - 1. Cultures, languages, and ethnicities offered in the available texts, Including bicultural representation.
      2. Text about immigrant and refugee experiences.
      3. Text that outlines the joy of the BIPOC human experience in addition to oppression and resilience.
      4. Text that positively shows different lifestyles and non-traditional families.
      5. Texts that portray children with disabilities positively as active and capable.
      6. Texts that show female characters in positive, active roles and break gender stereotypes for males and females.
      7. Content that features men and women of all races in positive roles.
      8. Content provided from diverse perspectives and sources.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. An analysis of volume and the text complexity levels available.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. An explanation of how your company can provide a unique and customized partnership that includes reviewing data insights, developing action plans based on trends, aligning to goals and outcomes for the district, school, and county level stakeholders.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. The vendor must:
2. Work directly with WRESA cross-functional teams (SEL, library media, multi-discipline, etc.) and leadership to plan and facilitate regionalized learning opportunities for districts and educators, which might include webinars, virtual, and in-person.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

1. Support educators on the use of subject specific and cross disciplinary content to provide instructional support and multiple entry points to the text of students

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. Partner and collaborate with literacy leaders, coaches, and Coaches on Special Assignment (“COSAs”), to provide professional learning specific to their roles on the instructional use of high quality interdisciplinary texts.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. Provide on-site support in Wayne County to individual schools, principals, and teachers, ensuring that this is done in conjunction with district level leadership. This may include, if requested, supporting the district with aligning resources to pacing guides and/or years at a glance.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.4.1 Statewide Cooperative Contract

### Wayne RESA is working with the Michigan Association of Counties CoPro+ program on this bid solicitation.  If your bid meets the minimum qualifications, is responsive and responsible and offers competitive pricing you may be considered and approached to extend a term agreement and pricing to other public entities within the county, the region, and the state, in accordance with Michigan Compiled Laws 124.504.  This process is called “piggybacking”; it offers tremendous value to public ordering entities regarding the cost and time to manage an end-to-end purchasing event.  This process also offers exceptional value to selected vendors in terms of their company’s resources and time to respond to multiple solicitations from various public entities who have a similar need for their products or services.

### All pricing submitted to Wayne RESA and its participating entities shall include a 2% administrative fee to be remitted to CoPro+ by the contractor on a quarterly basis. Administrative fees will be paid against actual sales volume for each quarter. It is the contractor’s responsibility to keep all pricing up to date and on file with Wayne RESA/CoPro+. All price changes shall be presented to Wayne RESA/CoPro+ for acceptance, using the same format as was accepted in the original contract.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

### 1.4.2 Training

The vendor must provide training, resources, and professional development on the use of the digital platform and alignment to Literacy Essentials. Please describe the following:

1. Any on-demand educator support resources.
2. How you will provide orientation, implementation, training, and ongoing support for application usage.
3. On-going technical support and customer service.
4. Key differentiators in service offerings, account management, and value-added services proposed by your company.
5. Your approach to meeting the requirements and a description of any services you are proposing to provide as part of your proposal.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
| a)  b)  c)  d)  e) |

### 1.4.3 Reporting

### The vendor must provide regular usage data reports at county, district, and school levels.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

1. The vendor must provide educational leaders with the ability to adapt, filter, and select content specifically to meet the needs of their state, community, and school in order to support instructional content needs at the district, school, and classroom level. Along with this, the district and school administrators can:
2. Manage content visibility at the grade level for teachers and students, automatically apply visibility settings for any new content published, create custom labels to communicate district and/or school expectations for specific content, teacher-level, class-level content selection and visibility control

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. The vendor must engage alongside Wayne RESA Assessment and Evaluation department to conduct an efficacy study to measure impact and provide an annual report to Wayne County Executive's Office, Superintendents, and other stakeholders. The research conducted should be:
2. Grounded in learning science (and/or science of reading) research; and
3. Meets ESSA standards for Tier II efficacy as determined via well-designed and well-implemented quasi-experimental studies finding positive and statistically significant results.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. If possible, please provide completed research and/or efficacy studies done within districts/schools in the State of Michigan.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.5 Product Specifications

All products furnished must be in conformity with the participating agency requirements and specifications and will be subject to inspection and acceptance by the individual customers at delivery. The right is reserved to reject and return at the risk and expense of the vendor.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

### 1.6 Service Capabilities

**1.6.1 Communication Plan/Contract Management**

Proposers shall identify their company standards of communication as they relate to contract performance, issue management, and change management. An issue is an identified event that, if not addressed, may affect schedule, scope, service, delivery, quality, or budget. A change is identified as a change in corporate leadership, structure, merger or acquisition.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

**1.6.2 Primary Account Representative**

Proposers must identify by name and location the primary account representatives who will be responsible for the performance of a resulting contract, as well as contact persons for reports and bid documents.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.7 Customer Service

It is preferred that the Vendor have an accessible customer service department with an individual specifically assigned to Wayne RESA. Customer inquiries should be responded to with forty-eight (48) hours or two (2) business days unless it is an emergency issue. Describe your company’s Customer Service Department (hours of operation, number and location of service centers, regular and emergency response times, etc.).

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.8 Purchase Orders

Requests for quotes will be initiated by participating agencies as specific needs arise. Participating agencies will issue individual detailed specifications to the pre-qualified vendor pool along with specific response information required, deliverables, and any special terms and conditions. The vendors will respond directly to the requesting agency within the timeframe specified in the request for quote. The participating agency will evaluate the responses and determine the vendor that will be awarded a purchase order (PO). Resulting orders are to be shipped and billed directly to these institutions.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

### 1.9 Delivery and Acceptance

Proposer should address the following items and costs in their proposal and other items/costs that they are aware of that may not have been requested in this bid.

* All pricing must reflect net 30 payment terms.
* Ordering/customer service capabilities and procedures.
* Policies and procedures for an organization accepting product/service.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.10 Management and Staff

Proposer should address the following items in their proposal.

* Project Management of the contract.
* Staffing and responsibilities.
* Process and procedures to keep safe and secure facilities when delivering products/services.
* Background checks process, depending on the facility ordering the product/services a more restrictive background check may be required.

**Proposer Response:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.11 Pricing Schedule

Respondents will provide pricing information on the price sheet (**Attachment A**) that will be utilized when evaluating price competitiveness.

**1.11.1 RESERVED**

**1.11.2 Bid Pricing**

Proposers have the option to provide high-volume pricing. Proposers who offer high-volume pricing may be evaluated more favorably than those who do not. Proposers should specify this discount option within their cost proposal and at what level.

**1.11.3 Quantity Term**

Vendor agrees to supply the complete quantity and products that each customer requires.

**1.11.4 Tax Excluded from Price**

(a) Sales Tax: Wayne RESA and local units of government are exempt from sales tax for direct purchases. The Proposer's prices must not include sales tax.

(b) Federal Excise Tax: Wayne RESA may be exempt from Federal Excise Tax, or the taxes may be reimbursable, if articles purchased under any resulting Contract are used for Wayne RESA's exclusive use. Certificates showing exclusive use for the purposes of substantiating a tax-free, or tax-reimbursable sale will be sent upon request. If a sale is tax exempt or tax reimbursable under the Internal Revenue Code, the Proposer's prices must not include the Federal Excise Tax.

**Proposer Response:**

**Include any comments regarding pricing, discounts being offered, and information on other cooperative contracts held by respondent.**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

### 1.12 Price Assurance

The awarded vendor agrees to provide pricing to Wayne RESA and its participating entities that are the lowest pricing available, and the pricing shall remain so throughout the duration of the contract. The awarded vendor agrees to promptly lower the cost of any product purchased through Wayne RESA following a reduction in the manufacturer or publisher's direct cost. If respondent has existing cooperative contracts in place, Wayne RESA requests equal or better than pricing to be submitted.

**All pricing submitted to Wayne RESA shall include a 2% administrative/remittance fee** to be remitted to CoPro+ by the awarded vendor**.** It is the awarded vendor’s responsibility to keep all product listings up to date and on file with Wayne RESA/CoPro+.

**Proposer Response:**

**Please confirm your understanding by checking Yes or No.**

|  |
| --- |
| **☐** Yes ☐ No |

**If “NO” was answered on any item in this RFP, please explain:**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

## SECTION 2.0 – PROPOSER INFORMATION AND ACCEPTANCE

1. The undersigned declares that the bid documents, including, without limitation, any RFP Addenda and Exhibits have been read.

The undersigned is authorized, offers, and agrees to furnish the articles and/or services specified in accordance with the Specifications, Terms & Conditions of the bid documents of this RFP.

1. The undersigned has reviewed the bid documents and fully understands the requirements in this bid and that each proposer who is awarded a contract shall be, in fact, a prime contractor, not a subcontractor, and agrees that its bid, if accepted by Wayne RESA, will be the basis for the Proposer to enter into a contract with Wayne RESA in accordance with the intent of the bid documents.
2. The undersigned acknowledges receipt and acceptance of all addenda.
3. The undersigned agrees to the following terms, conditions, certifications, and requirements listed in Section 2.3:

* Contractor’s Employment Eligibility
* Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion
* Certification Regarding Nondiscrimination Under Federally and State Assisted Programs
* Assurance Regarding Access to Records and Financial Statements
* Iran Economic Sanctions Act
* Certificate of Independent Price Determination
* Clean Air and Water Certificate
* Certifications/Disclosure Requirements Related to Lobbying
* U.S. Department of Energy Assurance of Compliance Non-Discrimination in Federally Assisted Programs

1. The undersigned acknowledges that proposer will be in good standing in the State of Michigan, with all the necessary licenses, permits, certifications, approvals, and authorizations necessary to perform all obligations in connection with this RFP and associated bid documents.
2. It is the responsibility of each proposer to be familiar with all of the specifications, terms and conditions and, if applicable, the site conditions. By the submission of a bid, the proposer certifies that if awarded a contract they will make no claim against Wayne RESA based upon ignorance of conditions or misunderstanding of the specifications.
3. Patent indemnity: Vendors who do business with the Wayne RESA shall hold Wayne RESA, its officers, agents and employees, harmless from liability of a nature or kind, including cost and expenses, for infringement or use of any patent, copyright or other proprietary right, secret process, patented or unpatented invention, article or appliance furnished or used in connection with the contract or purchase order.
4. Insurance certificates are not required at the time of submission. However, if awarded, the Contractor agrees to meet the minimum insurance requirements posted in the terms and conditions. This documentation must be provided to Wayne RESA, prior to award, and shall include an insurance certificate and additional insured certificate, naming Wayne RESA, which meets the minimum insurance requirements, as stated in the terms and conditions.

### 2.1 Company Profile

| **Company Profile** |
| --- |
| Official Name of Proposer: |
| Street Address: |
| City: |
| State:  Zip Code: |
| Website: |
| Primary Contact Name: |
| Primary Contact Phone Number: |
| Primary Contact Email Address: |
| Dun & Bradstreet (D&B) Number (if applicable): |
| Has your company been debarred by the Federal and/or State Government? ☐ Yes ☐ No  *If yes, has it been lifted and if so, when?* |
| Have you ever been in bankruptcy or in reorganization proceedings? |
| Brief history of your company, including the year it was established: |
| Signature: |
| Name and Title of Signer: |
| Date: |

### 2.2 References

Provide a minimum of three (3) customer references for product and/or services of similar scope dating within the past five (5) years. Please identify any experience relevant to the services you propose to provide through this RFP within the Description of Services:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Entity Name: |  |
| Contact Name: | Title: |
| City: | State: |
| Phone Number: | Years Serviced: |
| Description of Services: |  |
| Annual Volume: |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Entity Name: |  |
| Contact Name: | Title: |
| City: | State: |
| Phone Number: | Years Serviced: |
| Description of Services: |  |
| Annual Volume: |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Entity Name: |  |
| Contact Name: | Title: |
| City: | State: |
| Phone Number: | Years Serviced: |
| Description of Services: |  |
| Annual Volume: |  |

### 2.3 Assurances and Certifications

**CONTRACTOR’S EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY**

By entering the contract, Contractor warrants compliance with ARS subsection 41-4401, ARS subsection 23-214, the Federal Immigration and Nationality Act (FINA), and all other federal immigration laws and regulations. The Contractor further warrants that it is in compliance with the various state statutes of the states it will operate this contract in.

Participating Government Entities including School Districts may request verification of compliance from any Contractor or subcontractor performing work under this Contract. These Entities reserve the right to confirm compliance in accordance with applicable laws. Should the Participating Entities suspect or find that the Contractor or any of its subcontractors are not in compliance, they may pursue any and all remedies allowed by law, including, but not limited to: suspension of work, termination of the Contract for default, and suspension and/or debarment of the Contractor. All costs necessary to verify compliance are the responsibility of the Contractor.

The vendor complies and maintains compliance with FINA, ARS 41-4401 and 23-214 which requires compliance with federal immigration laws by State employers, State contractors and State subcontractors in accordance with the E-Verify Employee Eligibility Verification Program.

Contractor shall comply with governing board policy of the Wayne RESA Participating entities in which work is being performed.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Printed Name of Respondent Signature of Respondent *(BLUE ink preferred)*

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Company Name Date of Signature

**Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion**

The prospective contractor certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded for from participating in this transaction by any Federal department of agency. Where the prospective contractor is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective contractor shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

**Certification Regarding Nondiscrimination Under Federally and State Assisted Programs**

The applicant herby agrees that it will comply with all federal and Michigan laws and regulations prohibiting discrimination and, in accordance therewith, no person, on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin or ancestry, age, sex, marital status or handicap, shall be discriminated against, excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination in any program or activity for which it is responsible or for which it receives financial assistance from the U.S. Department of Education or the MDE.

**Assurance Regarding Access to Records and Financial Statements**

The applicant hereby assures that it will provide the pass-through entity, i.e., the Wayne County Regional Educational Service Agency, and auditors with access to the records and financial statements as necessary for the pass-through entity to comply with 2 CFR, Part 200, Subpart F and Compliance Supplement for the U.S. Department of Education.

**Iran Economic Sanctions Act**

The prospective contractor certifies that its organization, by submission of this proposal, is not an Iran Linked Business. Please refer to the “Iran Economic Sanction Act” Public Act 517 for clarifications or questions. Wayne RESA as a Michigan public entity is required to follow Public Act 517 of 2012.

| Vendor Signature: |
| --- |
| Date: |

| **Notary** |
| --- |
| State of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  County of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| Sworn to and subscribed before me, a notary public in and for the above state and county, on this \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20 \_\_\_\_\_\_. |
| Notary Public \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  My commission expires: |

**CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT PRICE DETERMINATION**

1. By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
2. The prices in this offer have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting completion, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other offeror or with any competitor;
3. Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this offer have not been knowingly disclosed by the offeror and will not knowingly be disclosed by the offeror prior to bid opening in the case of an advertised procurement or prior to award in the case of a negotiated procurement, directly or indirectly to any other offeror or to any competitor; and
4. No attempt has been made or will be made by the offeror to induce any person or firm to submit or not to submit an offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
5. Each person signing this offer on behalf of the manufacturer or processor certifies that:
6. He or she is the person in the offeror’s organization responsible within the organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein and has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to (A)(1) through (A)(3) above; or
7. He or she is not the person in other offeror’s organization responsible within the organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein, but that he or she has been authorized in writing to act as agent for the persons responsible for such decision in certifying that such persons have not participated and will not participate, in any action contrary to (A)(1) through (A)(3) above, and as their agent does hereby so certify; and he or she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to (A)(1) through (A)(3) above.

To the best of my knowledge, this manufacturer or processor, its affiliates, subsidiaries, officers, directors, and employees are not currently under investigation by any governmental agency and have not in the last three years been convicted or found liable for any act prohibited by State or Federal law in any jurisdiction, involving conspiracy or collusion with respect to bidding on any public contract, except as follows:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Company’s Authorized Representative / Position Title Signature of Company Representation

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Company Name Date of Signature

**CERTIFICATIONS/DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS RELATED TO LOBBYING**

Section 319 of Public Law 101-121 (31 U.S.C.), signed into law on October 23, 1989, and imposes new prohibitions and requirements for disclosure and certification related to lobbying on recipients of Federal contracts, grants, cooperative agreements, and loans. Certain provisions of the law also apply to Federal commitments for loan guarantees and insurance; however, it provides exemptions for Indian tribes and tribal organizations.

Effective December 23, 1989, current and prospective recipients (and their subtier contractors and/or subgrantees) will be prohibited from using Federal funds, other than profits from a Federal contract, for lobbying Congress and any Federal agency in connection with the award of a particular contract, grant, cooperative agreement, or loan. In addition, for each award action in excess of $100,000 (or $150,000 for loans) on or after December 23, 1989, the law requires recipients and their subtier contractors and/or subgrantees to: (1) certify that they have neither used nor will use any appropriated funds for payment to lobbyists; (2) disclose the name, address, payment details, and purpose of any agreements with lobbyists whom recipients or their subtier contractors or subgrantees will pay with profits or non-appropriated funds on or after December 23, 1989; and (3) file quarterly updates about the use of lobbyists if material changes occur in their use. The law establishes civil penalties for noncompliance. If you are a current recipient of funding or have an application, proposal, or bid pending as of December 23, 1989, the law will have the following immediate consequences for you:

You are prohibited from using appropriated funds (other than profits from Federal contracts) on or after December 23, 1989, for lobbying Congress and any Federal agency in connection with a particular contract, grant, cooperative agreement or loan; You are required to execute the attached certification at the time of submission of an application or before any action in excess of $100,000 is awarded; and You will be required to complete the lobbying disclosure form if the disclosure requirements apply to you.

Regulations implementing Section 319 of Public Law 101-121 have been published an Interim Final Rule by the Office of Management and Budget as Part III of the February 26, 1990, Federal Register (pages 6736-6746).

**CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS**

**The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:**

No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of a Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of a Federal loan, the entering into a cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement;

If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, “Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying,” in accordance with its instructions;

The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than $10,000 and not more than $100,000 for each such failure.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Company’s Authorized Representative / Position Title Signature of Company Representation

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Company Name Date of Signature

## SECTION 3.0 – BIDDING, EVALUATION, SELECTION & AWARD PROCESS

This section contains a description of activities as well as instructions to proposers on how to prepare and submit their proposal:

### 3.1 Wayne RESA Responsibility

Wayne RESA is not responsible for representations made by any of its officers or employees prior to the execution of the Master Agreement unless such understanding or representation is included in the Master Agreement.

### 3.2 Truth and Accuracy of Representations

False, misleading, incomplete, or deceptively unresponsive statements in connection with a proposal shall be sufficient cause for rejection of the proposal. The evaluation and determination in this area shall be at Wayne RESA Administrator/Purchasing agent designee’s sole judgment and his/her judgment shall be final.

### 3.3 Proposers Questions

**Proposers may submit written questions regarding this RFP by e-mail to the address identified below. All questions must be received by no later than** **the date identified on the cover page of this RFP.**  All questions, without identifying the submitting company, will be compiled with the appropriate answers and issued as an addendum to the RFP.

When submitting questions please specify the RFP section and paragraph number and quote the language that prompted the question. This will ensure that the question can be quickly found in the RFP. Wayne RESA reserves the right to group similar questions when providing answers. Questions should be addressed to:

**E-mail address:** [purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net)

Wayne RESA may modify the RFP at any time during the bid process. All changes to the RFP will be posted under the bid number and each posting officially revises the RFP.

## 

### 3.4 Preparation of the Proposal

Each Proposer must submit a complete proposal in response to this RFP. The proposal must remain valid for at least 120 days from the due date for responses to this RFP.

The Proposer will be responsible for completing and submitting the following sections of this RFP:

**Section 1.0 – Bid Responses to Scope of Work and Pricing** - The Proposer’s proposal must include detailed responses to each of the outlined requirements in the text boxes provided. There is no requirement or limitation on the amount of words for proposer’s responses.

**Section 2.0 – Proposer Information and Acceptance** – The Proposer will be required to complete the information in this section and provide required signatures and notarization.

**Attachment A – Pricing Schedule** – The Proposer will be required to complete the tables that make up the pricing schedule.

### 3.5 Bid Submission Deadline

**See Cover Page for the Bid Submission Deadline (the "Due Date").**

1. Submit an electronic version of your Bid to Wayne RESA via email to [purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net) not later than the **Due Date** identified on the cover page**.** Wayne RESA has no obligation to consider any proposal that is not timely received. Note: Timely delivery is regarded as to the time and date that the e-mail arrives within Wayne RESA not when the e-mail was sent. Proposals will not be accepted via U.S. mail or any other delivery method.
2. APPLICANTS ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR ASSURING THAT THE FOLLOWING IDENTIFYING INFORMATION APPEARS IN THE SUBJECT LINE OF YOUR EMAIL: *“****RFP-WRESA-08-2023-2024-09****” with Company Name, and “message 1 of 3” as appropriate if the proposal consists of multiple emails. Note: All e-mails from a Proposer must be received by Wayne RESA by the stated time and date in order for the proposals to be deemed submitted on time.*

### 3.6 Adherence to Minimum Mandatory Requirements (Pass/Fail)

Wayne RESA Administrator or designee shall review Section 2.0 Proposer Information and determine if the Proposer meets the minimum mandatory requirements as outlined in this RFP.

Failure of the proposer to comply with the minimum mandatory requirements may eliminate its proposal from any further consideration. Wayne RESA may elect to waive any informality in a proposal if the sum and substance of the proposal is present.

### 3.7 Evaluations Process

All Bids will be reviewed for compliance with the minimum mandatory requirements stated within this RFP. Bids not meeting the minimum mandatory requirements will be deemed non-responsive and eliminated from further consideration. Wayne RESA may elect to waive any informality in a proposal if the sum and substance of the proposal is present.

A. Wayne RESA may contact the Proposer for clarification of the Proposer's Bid.

B. Wayne RESA may use other sources of information to perform the evaluation.

C. Wayne RESA. may require the Proposer to submit additional and/or supporting materials.

Responsive bids will be evaluated on the factors identified in this RFP. The Proposer(s) whose bid is advantageous to the Eligible Agencies, taking into consideration the evaluation factors, will be recommended for award approval.

After a prospective supplier has been selected, Wayne RESA and the prospective supplier(s) will negotiate a Master Agreement. If a satisfactory Master Agreement cannot be negotiated, Wayne RESA may, at its sole discretion, begin negotiations with the next qualified proposer who submitted a proposal.

### 3.8 Evaluation Criteria

|  | **Technical Evaluation Criteria** | **Points** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. | **Deliverables, Objectives, Requirements** – Including but not limited to the following: adherence to specifications/requirements, products offered and approach. | 50 |
| 2 | **References** – Section 2.2 | 35 |
| 3 | **Staffing** – Including but not limited to the following: qualifications and experience of the proposed staffing. | 15 |
|  | **Total Points Possible** | **100** |

Award shall be made to the most responsible vendor whose proposal is determined to be best value to Wayne RESA taking into consideration the terms and conditions set forth in this RFP. A valid and enforceable contract exists when an agreement is fully executed between Wayne RESA and the Supplier.

In determining the best value, Wayne RESA will review and consider the technical evaluation criteria and pricing. Proposals receiving **80** or more technical evaluation points (see table above) will have pricing evaluated and considered for award.

### 3.9 Optional Tools to Enhance Evaluation Process

Wayne RESA during the evaluation of proposals may find it necessary to utilize one or multiple tools, as listed below, to facilitate their understanding of the proposal(s) in order to select the best offering to Wayne RESA.

* Clarifications
* Deficiency Report
* Oral Presentation
* Site Visit
* Best and Final Offer (BAFO)
* Negotiations

### 3.10 Wayne RESA Option to Reject Proposals

Wayne RESA may, in its sole and absolute discretion, reject any or all proposals submitted in response to this RFP. Wayne RESA shall not be liable for any costs incurred by the Proposer in connection with the preparation and submission of any proposal. Wayne RESA reserves the right to waive inconsequential disparities in a submitted proposal.

### 3.11 Freedom of Information Act

This contract and all information submitted to Wayne RESA by the Contractor and Proposers is subject to the Michigan Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), 1976 PA 442, MCL 15.231, et seq.

Wayne RESA shall not, in any way, be liable or responsible for the disclosure of any such record or any parts thereof, if disclosure is required or permitted under the Michigan Freedom of Information Act or otherwise by law. The Proposer(s) must specifically label only those provisions of the proposal, which are actually trade secrets, confidential, or proprietary in nature. A blanket statement of confidentiality or the marking of each page of the proposal as "Trade Secret", "Confidential", or "Proprietary" shall not be permitted. Any such designation will be disregarded.

By submitting a response to this RFP, the Proposer shall be deemed to have agreed to indemnify and hold harmless Wayne RESA for any liability arising from or in connection with Wayne RESA's failure to disclose, in response to a request under the Michigan Freedom of Information Act, any portion or portions of the Proposer's response to this RFP which have been marked "Trade Secret," "Confidential," or "Proprietary."

### 3.12 Contacts with Wayne RESA Personnel

All contact with Wayne RESA regarding this RFP or any other matter relating thereto must be emailed as follows:

Email address: [purchasing@resa.net](mailto:purchasing@resa.net)

If it is discovered that a Proposer contacted and received information regarding this solicitation from any Wayne RESA personnel other than the Procurement Contact, Wayne RESA, in its sole discretion, may disqualify its proposal from further consideration. Only those communications made by Wayne RESA in writing will be binding with respect to this RFP.

### 3.13 Final Agreement Award Determination

Wayne RESA reserves the right to make one total award, one award for each section, multiple awards, or a combination of awards, and to exercise its judgment concerning the selection of one or more proposals, the terms of any resultant agreement(s), and the determination of which, if any, proposal(s) best serves the interests of Wayne RESA.

### 3.14 Cancellation of Invitations for Bids or Requests for Proposals

An IFB, a RFP, or other solicitation may be cancelled, or any or all bids or proposals may be rejected in whole or in part as may be specified in the solicitation, when it is in the best interest of the County in accordance with regulations.

**Attachment A – Pricing Schedule**

1. The Proposer must provide pricing for the deliverables stated in this RFP using the table below. You may add or delete additional rows as needed. Failure to complete the pricing schedule may result in the disqualification of your proposal.
2. Price proposals must include all costs, including but not limited to, any one-time or set-up charges, fees, travel, maintenance, and potential costs that the vendor may charge (e.g., shipping and handling, per piece pricing, and palletizing).

| **Product Description** | **Qty** | **Price** |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | $ |
|  |  | $ |
|  |  | $ |
|  |  | $ |
|  |  | $ |

**ATTACHMENT B -** **COVID & ARPA FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS**

Wayne RESA has sought to obtain federal funding to augment its response to the COVID-19 pandemic. This Attachment includes regulatory provisions and clauses as required under 2 C.F.R. 200 and other federal regulations associated with the federal funding being provided under this Contract and is attached and incorporated by reference herein to the Master Agreement/Contract (the “Contract”)

1. **Procurement Policy**

Procurement for Wayne RESA has provided a transparent, open, and fair opportunity for all eligible Contractors to participate. This bid has been made without collusion with any other person, firm or corporation making any bid or proposal, or who otherwise makes a bid or proposal. The Contractor must have available Contract or purchase order with the required approvals to receive payment for goods or services rendered. If the Contractor performs any work without a valid Contract or purchase order, the Contractor will not be paid.

In addition to other provisions required by the Federal agency or non-Federal entity, all contracts made by the non-Federal entity under the Federal award must contain provisions covering the following, as applicable.

(A) Contracts for more than the simplified acquisition threshold, which is the inflation adjusted amount determined by the Civilian Agency Acquisition Council and the Defense Acquisition Regulations Council as authorized by 41 U.S.C. § 1908, must address administrative, contractual, or legal remedies in instances where contractors violate or breach contract terms, and provide for such sanctions and penalties as appropriate.

(B) All contracts in excess of $10,000 must address termination for cause and for convenience by the non-Federal entity including the manner by which it will be effected and the basis for settlement.

1. **Bonds and Insurance Requirements**

Receipt of bonds and/or insurance is part of the process of determining which Contractor may be recommended for award to the Board. If cause is found to change the recommendation that a Contractor be awarded the contract, or if the Board does not approve the recommendation, Wayne RESA shall not be liable for any costs incurred by the Contractor in the bid process, including the cost of acquiring bonds and/or insurance. This Section is applicable only to Contracts pertaining to construction or facility improvement.

1. **Equal Employment Opportunity**

Except as otherwise provided under 41 C.F.R. Part 60, all contracts that meet the definition of “federally assisted construction contract” in 41 C.F.R. Part 60-1.3 must include the equal opportunity clause provided under 41 C.F.R. 60-1.4(b), in accordance with Executive Order 11246, “Equal Employment Opportunity” (30 FR 12319, 12935, 3 C.F.R. Part, 1964-1965 Comp., p. 339), as amended by Executive Order 11375, “Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity,” and implementing regulations at 41 C.F.R. part 60, “Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor”.

* 1. The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
  2. The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
  3. The Contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with the Contractor's legal duty to furnish information.
  4. The Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other Contract or understanding, a notice to be provided advising the said labor union or workers' representatives of the Contractor's commitments under this section and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
  5. The Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
  6. The Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
  7. In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this Contract or with any of the said rules, regulations, or orders, this Contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government Contracts or federally assisted construction Contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

The Contractor will include the portion of the sentence immediately preceding paragraph (1) and the provisions of paragraphs (a) through (g) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the administering agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event a Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the administering agency, the Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

* 1. Wayne RESA further agrees that it will be bound by the above equal opportunity clause with respect to its own employment practices when it participates in federally assisted construction work: Provided, that if Wayne RESA so participating is a State or local government, the above equal opportunity clause is not applicable to any agency, instrumentality or subdivision of such government which does not participate in work on or under the Contract. Wayne RESA agrees that it will assist and cooperate actively with the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor in obtaining the compliance of Contractors and subcontractors with the equal opportunity clause and the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor, that it will furnish the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor such information as they may require for the supervision of such compliance, and that it will otherwise assist the administering agency in the discharge of the agency's primary responsibility for securing compliance. Wayne RESA further agrees that it will refrain from entering into any Contract or Contract modification subject to Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, with a Contractor debarred from, or who has not demonstrated eligibility for, Government Contracts and federally assisted construction Contracts pursuant to the Executive Order and will carry out such sanctions and penalties for violation of the equal opportunity clause as may be imposed upon Contractors and subcontractors by the administering agency or the Secretary of Labor pursuant to Part II, Subpart D of the Executive Order. In addition, Wayne RESA agrees that if it fails or refuses to comply with these undertakings, the administering agency may take any or all of the following actions: cancel, terminate, or suspend in whole or in part this contract; refrain from extending any further assistance to Wayne RESA under the program with respect to which the failure or refund occurred until satisfactory assurance of future compliance has been received from such Wayne RESA; and refer the case to the Department of Justice for appropriate legal proceedings.

1. **Federal Compliance**
   1. Consistent with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§ 3141-3148), the parties agree all transactions regarding this Contract shall be done in compliance with the Davis- Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§ 3141- 3144, and §§ 3146-3148) and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. Part 5 as may be applicable. The Contractor shall comply with 40 U.S.C. §§ 3141-3144, and §§ 3146-3148 and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. Part 5 as applicable.
2. Davis-Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. §§3141-3148). When required by Federal program legislation, all prime construction contracts in excess of $2,000 awarded by non-Federal entities must include a provision for compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§3141-3144, and §§ 3146-3148) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 C.F.R. Part 5, “Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction”).
3. In accordance with the statute, contractors must be required to pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor. In addition, contractors must be required to pay wages not less than once a week.
4. The non-Federal entity must place a copy of the current prevailing wage determination issued by the Department of Labor in each solicitation. The decision to award a contract or subcontract must be conditioned upon the acceptance of the wage determination.
5. The Act provides that the contractor must be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he or she is otherwise entitled. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency.
6. This subsection (a) is applicable only to the extent the Contract pertains to construction work.
   1. Consistent with the Copeland Anti-Kickback Act, the parties agree as follows:
   2. The Contractor must report all suspected or reported violations to Wayne RESA and Federal awarding agency. The contracts must also include a provision for compliance with the Copeland “Anti-Kickback” Act (40 U.S.C. § 3145), as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 C.F.R. Part 3, “Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in Part by Loans or Grants from the United States”).
   3. The Contractor shall comply with 18 U.S.C. § 874, 40 U.S.C. § 3145, and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. pt. 3 as may be applicable, which are incorporated by reference into this Contract.
   4. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clause above and such other clauses as may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all of these Contract clauses.
   5. A breach of the Contract clauses above may be grounds for termination of the Contract, and for debarment as a Contractor and subcontractor as provided in 29 C.F.R. § 5.12.
   6. The Act provides that the contractor must be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he or she is otherwise entitled. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency.
   7. This subsection (b) is applicable only to the extent the Contract pertains to construction work,
   8. Consistent with the **Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§ 3701-3708)**, the parties agree as follows:
7. Where applicable, all contracts awarded by the non-Federal entity in excess of $100,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers must include a provision for compliance with 40 U.S.C. §§ 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 C.F.R. Part 5).
8. Under 40 U.S.C. § 3702 of the Act, each contractor must be required to compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer on the basis of a standard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in the work week.
9. The requirements of 40 U.S.C. § 3704 are applicable to construction work and provide that no laborer or mechanic must be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous. These requirements do not apply to the purchases of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or contracts for transportation or transmission of intelligence.
10. No Contractor or subcontractor Contracting for any part of the Contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, in the sum of $10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.

1. Wayne RESA shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such Contract or any other Federal Contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted Contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.
2. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section.
3. This subsection (c) is applicable only to the extent the Contract is for a sum greater than One Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars ($100,000.00),
   1. Consistent with the **Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §§** **7401-7671q.)** and the **Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251-1387)**, the parties agree as follows:
4. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq.
5. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to Wayne RESA and understands and agrees that the Contractor will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to the Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
6. The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract in excess of $150,000. Contract shall ensure each subcontract include provisions that requires the non-Federal award to agree to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
7. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq.
8. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to Wayne RESA and understands and agrees that Wayne RESA will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to the Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
9. This subsection (d) is applicable only to the extent the Contract is for a sum greater than One Hundred Fifty Thousand and 00/100 Dollars ($150,000.00),
   1. Consistent with the **Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment (31 U.S.C. § 1352, as amended)**, the parties agree as follows:

Each tier must also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the non-Federal award.

1. Contractors who apply or bid for an award exceeding $100,000 or more shall file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal Contract, grant, or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C.§ 1352.
2. Each tier shall also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the non-Federal award.(J) See §200.323., (K) See §200.216., (L) See §200.322. [78 FR 78608, Dec. 26, 2013, as amended at 79 FR 75888, Dec. 19, 2014; 85 FR 49577, Aug. 13, 2020]
3. This subsection (e) is applicable only to the extent the Contract is for a sum greater than One Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars ($100,000.00),
   1. Debarment and Suspension.

Debarment and Suspension (Executive Orders 12549 and 12689)—A contract award (see 2 C.F.R. 180.220) must not be made to parties listed on the governmentwide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 C.F.R. 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (3 C.F.R. part 1986 Comp., p. 189) and 12689 (3 C.F.R. part 1989 Comp., p. 235), “Debarment and Suspension.” SAM Exclusions contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549.

1. This Contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180 and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000. As such, the Contractor is required to verify that none of the Contractor’s principals (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.995) or its affiliates (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.905) are excluded (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.940) or disqualified (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.935).
2. The Contractor must comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, and must include a requirement to comply with these regulations in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.

This certification is a material representation of fact relied upon by Contractor. If it is later determined that the Contractor did not comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, in addition to remedies available to Contractor, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment.

1. The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any Contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.
   1. Procurement and Recovered Materials.
2. In the performance of this Contract, the Contractor shall make maximum use of products containing recovered materials that are EPA-designated items unless the product cannot be acquired: (i) competitively within a timeframe providing for compliance with the Contract performance schedule; (ii) meeting Contract performance requirements; or (iii) at a reasonable price.
3. Information about this requirement, along with the list of EPA-designated items, is available at EPA’s Comprehensive Procurement Guidelines web site, <https://www.epa.gov/smm/comprehensive-procurement-guideline-cpg-program>.
   1. Prohibition of Certain Telecommunication Services and Equipment.
4. Recipients, subrecipients or contractor are prohibited from obligating or expending loan or grant funds to (i) procure or obtain; (ii) extend or renew a contract to procure or obtain; or (iii) enter into a contract (or extend or renew a contract) to procure or obtain equipment, services, or systems that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system. As described in Public Law 115-232, section 889, covered telecommunications equipment is telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities).
   * 1. For the purpose of public safety, security of government facilities, physical security surveillance of critical infrastructure, and other national security purposes, video surveillance and telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities).
     2. Telecommunications or video surveillance services provided by such entities or using such equipment.
     3. Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country.
5. In implementing the prohibition under Public Law 115-232, section 889, subsection (f), paragraph (1), heads of executive agencies administering loan, grant, or subsidy programs shall prioritize available funding and technical support to assist affected businesses, institutions and organizations as is reasonably necessary for those affected entities to transition from covered communications equipment and services, to procure replacement equipment and services, and to ensure that communications service to users and customers is sustained.
6. See Public Law 115-232, section 889 for additional information. See also §200.471.
   1. Records Requirements.
7. The Contractor agrees to provide Wayne RESA, the FEMA Administrator, and the Comptroller General of the United States, and any other authorized representative access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this Contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transactions.
8. The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce, by any means whatsoever, or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably required.
9. The Contractor agrees to provide the FEMA Administrator, Wayne RESA and the Federal awarding agency or authorized representatives access to construction or other work sites pertaining to the work being completed under the contract.
10. In compliance with the Disaster Recovery Act of 2018, Wayne RESA and the Contractor acknowledge and agree that no language in this Contract is intended to prohibit audits or internal reviews by the FEMA Administrator or the Comptroller General of the United States.
11. This subsection (i) is applicable only to Contracts pertaining to construction or facility improvement.
    1. Domestic Preferences for Procurements.
12. As appropriate and to the extent consistent with law, the non-Federal entity should, to the greatest extent practicable under a Federal award, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States (including but not limited to iron, aluminum, steel, cement, and other manufactured products). The requirements of this section must be included in all subawards including all contracts and purchase orders for work or products this award.
13. For purposes of this section: (i) “produced in the United States” means, for iron and steel products, that all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States; and (ii) “manufactured products” means items and construction materials composed in whole or in part of non-ferrous metals such as aluminum; plastics and polymer-based products such as polyvinyl chloride pipe; aggregates such as concrete; glass, including optical fiber; and lumber.
    1. Federal Acquisitions Regulation Compliance.
14. All transactions regarding this Contract and subject to the applicable law shall be done in compliance with the Federal Acquisitions Regulations guidance 6.302-2 (unusual and compelling urgency. The Contractor shall comply with 10 U.S.C. § 2304(c)(2) or 41 U.S.C. § 3304(a)(2), as well as Title 2 C.F.R. 200(e) as applicable, which are incorporated by reference into this Contract and quoted in full below:
15. Authority.
    1. Citations: 10 U.S.C. § 2304(c)(2) or 41 U.S.C. § 3304(a)(2).
    2. When the agency’s need for the supplies or services is of such an unusual and compelling urgency that the Government would be seriously injured unless the agency is permitted to limit the number of sources from which it solicits bids or proposals, full and open competition need not be provided for.
16. Application. This authority applies in those situations where-
    1. An unusual and compelling urgency precludes full and open competition; and
    2. Delay in award of a contract would result in serious injury, financial or other, to the Government.
17. Limitations.
    1. Contracts awarded using this authority shall be supported by the written justifications and approvals described in 6.303 and 6.304. These justifications may be made and approved after contract award when preparation and approval prior to award would unreasonably delay the acquisition.
    2. This statutory authority requires that agencies shall request offers from as many potential sources as is practicable under the circumstances.
18. Period of Performance.
    1. The total period of performance of a contract awarded or modified using this authority-
       1. May not exceed the time necessary:
          1. To meet the unusual and compelling requirements of the work to be performed under the contract; and
          2. For the agency to enter into another contract for the required goods and services through the use of competitive procedures; and
       2. May not exceed one year, including all options, unless the head of the agency determines that exceptional circumstances apply. This determination must be documented in the contract file.
19. (i) Any subsequent modification using this authority, which will extend the period of performance beyond one year under this same authority, requires a separate determination. This determination is only required if the cumulative period of performance using this authority exceeds one year. This requirement does not apply to the exercise of options previously addressed in the determination required at paragraph (d)(1)(ii) of this section. (ii) The determination shall be approved at the same level as the level to which the agency head authority in paragraph (d)(1)(ii) of this section is delegated.
20. The requirements in paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section shall apply to any contract in an amount greater than the simplified acquisition threshold.
21. The determination of exceptional circumstances is in addition to the approval of the justification in 6.304.
22. The determination may be made after contract award when making the determination prior to award would unreasonably delay the acquisition.
23. This subsection (i) is applicable only to Contracts involving the receipt of Federal Transit Administration funding.
    1. Rights to Inventions Made Under a Contract or Agreement.

If the Federal award meets the definition of “funding agreement” under 37 C.F.R. §401.2 (a) and the recipient, subrecipient or contractor wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment or performance of experimental, developmental, or research work under that “funding agreement,” the recipient must comply with the requirements of 37 C.F.R. Part 401, “Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements,” and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency.